
THE OFFICIAL MINUTES 1734 
 
The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a special Board meeting Thursday, December 
15, 2005, in the ATEC Hardin Room in Building 1800, on the Big Bend Community College campus.  
 
Call to Order 
The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Chair Felix Ramon. 
 
Present:  Bob Holloway 

Felix Ramon 
Mike Blakely 

 
College Staff Present:  President Bonaudi, VP Ken Turner, VP Mike Lang, Gail Hamburg, Kathy Starr, 
Catherine Holestine, Russ Beard, Holly Moos, Valerie Kirkwood, Jamie Fouty, Doug Sly, Tim Fuhrman 
 
State Auditor Office Staff Present: Scott Renick, Audit Manager 
     Shannon Stuber, AIC 
     Emmaline Hoffmeister, Assistant Audit Manager 
 
Mr. Renick said the audit exit conference covers two years, July 1, 2003 to the current time, and is an 
audit of accountability and not a financial statement audit. The audit team’s approach is to put more 
weight on the current activity after reviewing the activity from the beginning of the audit period.  He 
added that the audit team is apprised of the statewide audit themes when they attend training conducted 
by the Audit Director for the higher education team, Jim Brittain, along with Brad White of Pullman. 
 
 Ms. Stuber said the audit coverage was in the following areas: 

- Accountability 
o Receipting – Bookstore 
o Expenditures – disbursements 
o Contracts – monitoring of CWU contributions for ATEC building 
o ASB fundraising 
o Petty Cash & Imprest Funds 

 
- Legal Compliance 

o Open Public Meetings Act – advertised meetings 
o Code of Ethics – conflict of interest 
o Legal and Supported Expenditures 
o Contracts & Agreements – Instructional Space & Facility Rentals 
o Bid Law Compliance – Amendments to Sodexho Contract 

 
Ms. Stuber said there is a recommendation for an Audit Finding wherein Big Bend Community College 
did not establish procedures to monitor a contract with Central Washington University (CWU) that was to 
provide $600,000 to Big Bend’s ATEC University Center.  
 
President Bonaudi questioned why the Interagency Agreement that Big Bend has with CWU is not 
sufficient to meet the monitoring needs.  Mr. Renick said the agreement called for CWU to provide 
$600,000 and although there is good documentation for expenditures of $184,000, there is no 
documentation of the balance of the expenses.  The auditing team was unable to find supporting 
documentation for the amount that should add up to $600,000 other than the “say-so” from CWU staff.  
There is no list of what was provided and/or related costs.  Normally when an agreement is entered into 
between state agencies there is a requirement to provide documentation to insure the expenses were  
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actually provided; such as the staff worked on a project, providing the necessary time to accomplish the 
tasks, but Mr. Renick said there is no documentation to this end.  The issue is not that they did their part 
of the agreement but rather that the documentation does not show support of what they did.  How can the 
college determine that the college got all that was agreed to?  
 
President Bonaudi said that one of the things the college relies on the State Auditor’s office for is to help 
us understand how to remedy any situation you see that requires correction.  What could be done 
differently or what is still in existence that could help mitigate this issue?   
 
Mr. Renick said if CWU is willing to provide the necessary documentation his office would be happy to 
look at it.  Monitoring agreements is the theme here – there should be one individual responsible for 
monitoring the contracts and insuring they have seen sufficient documentation that the college got what it 
expected to get.  It doesn’t necessarily mean there can’t be some compromise between the two parties in 
the agreement but proper documentation is still needed.  The auditors look at what commitment existed 
between the parties and did they deliver in order to determine that both parties met their side of the 
agreement.  In the future, it might be good to make for more wiggle room but in this case there is a 
specific amount stated, which requires proper assurances that the full amount was provided.  This requires 
better auditing on the part of the college.  President Bonaudi assured the auditors that Big Bend will work 
hard to resolve this issue.  He asked if there is an error in the interagency agreement instrument being 
used or should there be more specific language?  Mr. Renick said the instrument currently being used is 
fine. 
 
Ken Turner, VP Administrative Services, said the $600,000 was a state allocation to CWU and there 
appears to be no problem with the BBCC’s reimbursement requests to CWU.  A large portion of the 
allocation in the interagency agreement is for movable equipment and furniture, which has been 
monitored by CWU.  The agreement reflects an estimate (i.e. wiggle room) and states specifically that 
CWU, Bill Yarwood, will be responsible for monitoring their part of the project.  VP Turner reiterated 
that the movable equipment and furniture belongs to CWU.   Mr. Renick asked why BBCC would enter 
into an agreement with CWU to provide an estimate of a certain amount of money. 
 
VP Turner said the $600,000 came in after the ATEC building had been designed.  This resulted in a large 
change order to include CWU’s needs, which meant that Big Bend required reimbursement of $184,000 
for the changes to the building.  CWU required a lot of furniture and equipment for the ITV equipment/ 
cabling, etc., and we had initially thought the $600,000 would purchase more equipment and furniture 
than it did.   
 
Mike Blakely noted that what BBCC owed CWU is well accounted for and clarified that it is what CWU 
owes Big Bend that has become the issue.  It seems to him the auditors would want to take this matter up 
with CWU, since this is a negotiated agreement based on an estimate.  Mr. Renick said the estimate is not 
the problem – it’s the fact that an inventory is referenced but the audit team could not find an inventory.  
VP Turner stated that CWU has its own inventory.  Mr. Renick asked why the two agencies entered into 
an agreement, if that’s the case.  VP Turner said as CWU expended the funds, it was agreed they would 
stay within the established décor of the building and apprise Big Bend of the furnishings they purchased; 
however, they had specific needs and they designed their area accordingly. 
 
Ms. Stuber said the purpose of the agreement was to provide compensation to BBCC.  Mr. Renick asked 
if the intent of the contract is different than the agreement.  VP Turner said the two parties entered into an 
agreement to construct a University Center.  Mr. Renick said there seems to be a problem with the  
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language as it sounds like there is more to the agreement than what the language is saying, which is what 
the auditors are commenting on since they audit to what they can see and not intent. 
 
VP Turner noted that Big Bend does not have authority to monitor a CWU allocation but Mr. Renick said 
the college does have that authority if it enters into a contract with them.  VP Turner said then there is a 
problem with the agreement as it does not specifically state that.  Mr. Blakely commented that Big Bend 
cannot or should not speak for CWU.  
 
Ms. Stuber said the audit team audited to the language in the contract and looked at the additional 
underlying concern that the CWU contract has expired and rent has not been collected.  What if CWU 
removes their presence on the Big Bend campus?  At this point we can’t establish who owns the movable 
equipment and furniture.  There needs to be more control of the language in the contract.  Mr. Renick 
added that had reference been made to the movable goods in the agreement then there would not have 
been a need to talk about the dollars as it could have been mutual aid with future amendments about the 
dollars.   
 
Mr. Renick said this issue could be settled if CWU will help to identify inventory expenditures.  Their 
inventory listing is critical at this point and he would like to see where CWU claims they have internal 
expenses themselves and did they really track this internally.  President Bonaudi said he was sure CWU 
will come forth with the requested documentation.  
 
Mr. Renick reiterated that the audit finding is still a draft and this discussion is a good starting point to 
resolve the issues at hand.  Mr. Ramon clarified that what the college needs to do is to be more specific in 
the language of expectations and identify someone to be responsible to monitor the contract/agreement.  
Mr. Renick confirmed this statement. 
 
VP Turner said it is very clear to both BBCC and CWU that if CWU should leave the Big Bend campus 
they would take all the movable stock they purchased.  There is ongoing discussion about the agreement 
with CWU to have them turn over ownership of equipment and furniture to BBCC, but this has not been 
settled yet. 
 
Ms. Stuber said the Management Letter references the same concern but from a different perspective.  
The auditors found fees not collected for ATEC rentals according to the original contract and were not 
specifically stated for such services as outside security, clean up, etc.   
 
Ms. Stuber reviewed the four exit item recommendations: 

- Recommend the college develop a board approved student athlete travel policy - the college has a 
per diem rate for student athletes but no policy that governs how much is paid out and no tracking 
process to insure the student received the funds.   

- Recommend students receive a receipt for cash purchases made at the student dining facilities – 
there is currently no established way to determine what the student purchased. 

- Recommend students are required to approve purchases on accounts through pin number or 
student card. 

- Recommend the college monitor contracts to ensure that amendments to contracts agree with the 
original RFPs.  This contract had a couple of extensions since 1999 and then an amendment to 
continue it for 10 years which was not included in the original RFP. 

 
Mr. Ramon received the draft of the Audit Finding and instructions. 
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Mr. Renick said the management letter is an official document but his office is willing to work with the 
college to resolve the issue mentioned in the finding.  President Bonaudi said he appreciated the open 
dialogue and the opportunity to address the issue as completely and accurately as we can. 
 
Mike Lang, VP Instruction/Student Services, asked if the student athletes are not signing off on what they 
receive.  Ms. Stuber said the process is in place but is not applied consistently.  Mr. Renick said a policy 
should be in place to set a standard rate for all student athletes. 
 
Mr. Blakely asked how the audit for Big Bend compares to the majority of other state agency audits.  Mr. 
Renick said the audits for Big Bend have been very good during the seven years he has been associated 
with this audit region.   
 
Mr. Ramon asked about the Board’s compliance with the Open Public Meetings Act and Ms. Stuber said 
there were no problems in this area and the college is in compliance.   
 
Mr. Renick noted that all the other areas of the audit were very good. 
 
Mr. Ramon adjourned the special Board meeting at 9:40 a.m. 
 
 
 

             
Felix Ramon, Chair  

 
ATTEST: 
 
       
William C. Bonaudi, Secretary 
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